
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

January 25, 2017
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:








Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  

Jason Mattern, Wintersville


Township





Karen Vargo, R-Yorkville
David Mitchell, Secretary R-Irondale


Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County     

Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township

John Hartline, R-Jefferson County

 
Wayne Elverd, R-Knox Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township

David Snelting, R-Steubenville



Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto




Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
Tim Miller, A- Toronto




Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Mayor George Hopkins, R-Adena



William Stewart, R-Springfield Township


Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Wayne Ruckman, A-Steubenville Township
Mayor Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz



Dan Meeker, A-Warren Township
Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Darla Pletcher, A-Bloomingdale



Brian Harvey, R-Wells Township
Kelly Bauknecht, R-Dillonvale





Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



STAFF



Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Martin Sohovich, Director

Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant

Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond
Mayor Diane Holcombe, R-Smithfield


GUEST
Jon Sperry, A-Stratton



 
Kay Hilderbrand - Amsterdam
Mayor Ty Lollini, R-Tiltonsville


           Irene Moore, Director, JSWCD

Mike Roth, A-Tiltonsville






OPENING OF MEETING:

Vice-President Householder opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF December 28, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Dorothy Blaner, Toronto to accept the minutes of the December 28, 2016 meeting; seconded by Barb Glessner, Empire; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


Irene Moore, Jefferson County Soil and Water Conservation District. I would like to thank Mr. Sohovich for inviting me. The Soil and Water District has been around for about 74 years. We provide a lot of technical and educational services to the agricultural community, the forestry community, wet lands, and we do a lot of children’s educational programs. I came here to talk to you tonight about timber 
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harvest in Jefferson County. As you know our county is 60% forested so logging is a good thing; if it is done correctly. It improves the woods, the edge of the woods, and adds to the economy. However, if it is not done correctly, then we have an impact to our streams and that’s where we come in. Timber harvesting in Ohio is governed under two statues; under the Federal Clean Water Act and under the Ohio Agricultural Pollution Abatement Law which is also called House Bill 88. I am here also to share information with you. This information especially the township trustees, you probably didn’t realize that there is a statute that can help you when you are exposed to logging operations that may affect your roads. In Ohio the Soil and Water District are responsible for reviewing concerns and complaints in regards to timber harvest. Any sediment or sediment water that impacts any water of the state; the land owners and the operators can be fined and held responsible. What we do here in the Jefferson District is we try to work with the land owner and the operator because the next step would be the Ohio Department of Agriculture. We don’t want to hault logging, but we want to make sure it doesn’t have an impact. 


I printed out a hand out and some pictures. I am hoping that you can be my eyes and ears to help the land owners in the County and to help with road issues that you may have. You see on the picture with the snow and the logs that are cut, this is all a loading area or a landing. It should be graveled. If there is mud and soil coming onto your township roads, you may want to talk to that logger and let them know that you know that it should be graveled at least 200 feet. 

Also there is another picture that shows streams. Streams should be avoided at all possible. But as we know that can’t always happen. So then, the logger should be armoring that stream bed and should not drag the logs through the stream. They can armor it with stone, logs or portable bridges. It is very important that they are not dragging logs through the stream. There shouldn’t be anything larger than six inches across a stream. All of these pictures are recent pictures throughout your County. So, you probably don’t know it’s going on. I don’t always know it is going on. 


I worked a lot with Salem Township and between our office and the township we were able to help protect the land owner and the logger. They worked together to come to a reasonable negotiation to fix up the area. You can help the land owners in your area. We put together a packet called a wood-lot packet. Anyone who owns woods and are considering having it logged, don’t realize that they can put their woods out for bid. Why take the first offer that knocks on the door. More times than not you will get a third of what the value of your timber is. In this packet are sample contracts, good forestry management advice, and a list of Ohio’s certified master loggers. We train loggers so they can remain certified so they can become Ohio master loggers. I will leave the packets so that if anyone would like to take one. 

Brandon Andresen- Next month February 22nd 1:30-4:30 we are putting on a training with Army Corp and Ohio EPA. They are going to be speaking about the 401 and 404 programs which are streams and wetlands impacts and everything that has to do with the regulations for that. If you are interested, I have a flyer I will put on the table. Call and make a reservation. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Martin Sohovich

My first meeting as the new executive director, my approach is a little different. I know that Domenick obviously talked to you guys. I am giving you my report in a more oral fashion. My background is that I am a presenter. My goal is to provide you facts, results, and where we are going as an organization. I also provided a handout on everything that we are going to go over so you will have something to take home with you that again summarizes everything that we are working on.  

First I want to talk about the core functions of Regional Planning and just an update on where we are at: housekeeping and updates. Membership dues- so far we have about 50% of the jurisdictions that have submitted their dues for the year. We need the rest, try to get that in as soon as possible. We will be updating the membership directory by the end of next month or the beginning of March for 2017. 


Core functions- We have had requests for three flood plain permits. We have issued all three. Two 
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are for bridge replacements, and the third was for the proposed water project in Wells Township in Brilliant. Our role as an organization, is anything in terms of deeds, zoning issues, etc. we are responding as quickly as possible. We are not trying to hold anyone up. We get it and we respond as quickly as we can. We are not going to have anything sitting out there. 

Update from Hall Community Development on the CHIP program-they are handling Toronto as well as Jefferson County. The update they sent me on January 20th was that they mailed out 70 applications and received 14 that were totally complete. They are focusing on 10 applications of that first 14. Their goal is 7 home repairs and 3 home rehabs by early spring. And long term goals for the end of 2018 you can see the numbers in the table. 

Transportation updates- Mike is here to help out. Some of the projects that I would like to do a summary on just to make sure people are aware of them are the Wellsburg Bridge. The proposed design from the contractor is called a tied arch design. Construction is starting spring of 2018 and will be completed in the spring of 2021. A couple of projects here in Steubenville: the widening project on Lovers Lane will be conducted in April 2019. There is also a traffic round about at the intersection of Lovers Lane and Ft. Steuben drive. It is to begin in the spring of 2017 and to be completed in the summer of 2017. Amsterdam, we were made aware at the BHJ transportation review meeting of a proposed RT 43 turn rounding. It is considered for early 2019. I’m not sure if the matching funds are something Amsterdam has to provide. The project that a lot of you are affected by every day is the RT 7-University Blvd intersection improvement. I have a graphic of it, if anyone wants to see that. It started last month and will finish up in 2018. There is also a proposed park and ride down in Rayland for 2020. 

Moving over to the Community Development Block Group- the submissions for plan year 2017 here is our schedule for that. Each of the jurisdictions there will be a deadline for applications on April 21st. We will be submitting the final application on June 1st in the state system called OCEAN. You can see the dates for public notices that is also part of this program. They are already being slated in the Commissioner’s office. We are basically finalizing our plan and moving forward with that within the letter of the law. 


In terms of preparing your proposals, the County gets a certain allocation each year. In the competitive areas there are grants available up to $300,000. They are competitive and are earmarked in three different areas: neighborhood revitalization, downtown revitalization, and critical infrastructure. I was talking to OMEGA about the evaluation criteria. They made it very clear that your proposals have to be complete, they have to be compelling, they should show a local civic involvement or public input, and the big kicker is leverage; committed dollars local dollars, and in-kind services but there better be a substantial dollar piece of that. It is very clear from the awards that every one of them had that anywhere from 25% to 75% of the funding was coming from the locals. 

For the projects this year, we have the repaving for Wayne Township and improvements at the Irondale Community Building. The bid for the road project comes from the County engineer’s office, Clay Merrin. We are moving very aggressively to get these projects moving as quickly as possible. Right now I am working with Clay to get his bid spec completed. I am looking for engineering support. Trying to finalize that and have the bid spec prepared. You can see the submission and different project time line chart here. We are looking for the best price so that we have some flexibility in terms of completion of the contract for example in the pavement area. If they need a little more time, then we will take that. We just need to keep everything within our budget. 

One of the major areas I wanted to talk to you about is the land bank. I know the subject has come up in a lot of meetings. The NIP funding is for residential acquisitions of properties and to do demolitions. The NIP funding has very strict guidelines as to what qualifies in targeted areas and what is reimbursable. Jefferson County received in two allotments of funding $1.46 million dollars. At this point our average cost to demolish a property is $14,600. That gives us the ability to demolish approximately 100 demolitions through the spring of 2019. We watch our numbers. Some of our demolitions are $8 or 9 
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thousand and the cap is $25,000 so there are some ranges there. We will be watching how that range occurs over time. Our goal is to try to maximize what we can. There are deadlines as to when our funding has to be spent. We are aggressively preparing our pipelines and moving forward on our next rounds of demolitions. Through the assessor’s office we have a list of 250 properties. Either parcels with some sort of building structure on them. We are mapping them in the target areas with support from Mike Paprocki of BHJ. We are doing both preliminary and detailed title reviews through the prosecutor’s office. They have been instrumental in this. A lot of contribution and extra hours are being put in by these people. 

Site inspections are also a very crucial part of this. We have to confirm what is on that parcel. Is it in fact abandoned? What the condition is in general we are finding in some cases that the assessor’s information doesn’t match what it really is. Mike has been doing a fair amount of the site inspections. For the site inspection we basically go to the property, take photographs, we determine what is going on there and see if it matches against the information we have from the assessor’s office. It is all part of our assessment. We have to be able to acquire property at this point due to limited finances. We are acquiring properties that are tax foreclosed and with no other liens on them. They are residential and have to be in the targeted areas and have no other significant issues like asbestos. We are trying to do a complete risk survey on each property. So all four of those pieces, survey, inspections, reviews are all very crucial. We have had a lot of good interaction with the assessor’s office and prosecutor’s office, and BHJ, Mike, and our office to make sure we are looking at things from a visual from a mapping prospective to see where they are at. And to see if we can accomplish any other objectives in terms of areas that are close for crime or areas that are poised for redevelopment. We can achieve the maximum development for them. We are also looking to make sure we can spread the wealth. In other words we are doing demolitions in the North part of the County, South part of the County, and the Central part of the County. 

We are also finding some cases for rehab opportunities where we could partner with the local jurisdictions, habit for humanity, or a civic organization if we can bring a property back into a livable condition. In some cases we can flip a property. We are looking at maybe sharing that profit with that organization that assists us. So far we have acquired 38 properties, 24 that have been demoed, 7 that we have kicked off this week, and we have 7 more that we will be doing in the February-March time frame. 


Our plan as I mentioned, in 2017 we are trying to ramp up demolitions to basically spend the money and do it aggressively so that we don’t have a situation at the end we don’t have anything outstanding that we don’t get reimbursed for. 2015 there were 4 demolitions. 2016 there were 20 and 2017 we are planning on 30-35 and close to 40 next year and with the scraps that we have left in 2019 we will do probably between 5 and 10. Our approach in 2017 is again we have 14 now that are already in progress. We have a North round and a South round. In 2018 we are looking at a Central round and a couple more as I like to call it strategic rounds of demolitions. Again to be defined as we review and assess properties. 

Housing specialist- We have a contract that was part of our original contract with CT Consultants. At this point they are going away on March 30th. We are looking at options of bringing that function in house at the Regional Planning Commission as again the administrators of the land bank. That function includes property inspections, the demolition bid specs that are prepared for each demolition, the contract management, as well as insuring compliance against our standard. We are looking to share that role internally with our commission. This is the overall cycle that we go through with the land bank. First we identify the property, assess it. We are always looking for properties to be added to the list. But then we go through the analysis process. The four pieces that I mentioned earlier; title search, detailed title search, inspections, and surveys. In some cases we are finding that it is better to do the preliminary, then the site inspection before we proceed with that. Sometimes we are finding things different between the assessor’s information and what we are finding in the visual inspection. Once the decision is made to acquire the property, the prosecutor’s office is supporting that role. At this point we have several different actions we can take on that property. We can demo it and move it into a property that can be acquired. 
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We can have some cases where we can go into rehab this year. We can also facilitate what I call the title transfer type of function. And finally for future redevelopment we are also looking at cases where we can actually hold the property for a longer period of time. 

Mayor Holcombe, Village of Smithfield. Would it help like in my area I have a list of properties that are possible demolitions if I can get you the pictures and such and send them to you to some degree. 


Martin- We like to do a jointly. We would like to have someone from our office to do it because we know obviously what we are looking for. It might not be something you thought of. We also want the local jurisdiction because you know what is going on in these neighborhoods. A certain neighbor situation or whatever because we are finding in some cases that a property is not abandoned. We found cases where they are being maintained. 


Mayor Holcombe- we have one that someone is living in, one that the house has already been taken down and the other three do need to be demolished. 


Martin- that is why we want someone from our office as well as you the local jurisdiction to be involved in it.  
FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover

Total expenditures for December were $8,005.37 and the cash balance as of December 31st or a carryover into 2017 of $46,708.57. Those are just the operating expenses. These figures do not include any of the grant funds. 
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be Wednesday, February 22nd, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by William Stewart, Springfield Township.to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Phip Jordan, Ross Township; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,
David J. Mitchell, Secretary







As per Tabatha Glover
